Reevaluating the Etiology of Poliomyelitis

V. - 2023

What is polio?

The term poliomyelitis is a description of spinal pathology. The origin of the word comes from a composite of three Greek words; *polios* (gray), *myelos* (marrow), *itis* (inflammation), and denotes inflammation of the gray matter in the spinal cord.¹ The result of this inflammation is reflected by certain characteristic muscular symptoms, most notably paralysis.

The medical establishments definition of polio² refers to:

- Polio, or poliomyelitis, is a disabling and life-threatening disease caused by the **poliovirus**.
- The virus spreads from person to person and can infect a person's spinal cord, causing paralysis (can't move parts of the body).

It is important to distinguish between the symptoms allegedly caused by the 'poliovirus', and the disease referred to as poliomyelitis, since polio is considered a paralytic disease. The CDC³ states:

Note that "poliomyelitis" (or "polio" for short) is defined as the paralytic disease. So only people with the paralytic infection are considered to have the disease.

Paralysis is not a new phenomena

In 1952, Dr. Ralph R. Scobey MD, professor of clinical pediatrics and president of the Poliomyelitis Research Institute, Syracuse, N.Y. prepared a statement for the US Congress, entitled *The Poison Cause of Poliomyelitis and Obstructions To Its Investigation.*⁴

THE POISON CAUSE OF POLIOMYELITIS AND OBSTRUCTIONS TO ITS INVESTIGATION* RALPH R. Scobey, M.D. Syracuse, N. Y. He states that the disease that we now know as poliomyelitis was not designated as such until about the middle of the 1800s. Prior to that, it was designated by many different names at various times and in different localities. The simple designations, paralysis, palsy and apoplexy, were some of the earliest names applied to what is now called poliomyelitis.

Scobey notes:

Paralysis, resulting from poisoning, has probably been known since the time of Hippocrates (460-437 B.C.). Boerhaave,³ Ger-

Throughout the medical literature, we find that certain substances can cause paralysis, documented and collected in Dr. Scobey's statement.

In 1765 for example, a physician named Dr. Herman Boerhaave,⁵ wrote:

frequently produces a palfey. We frequently find perfons rendered paralytic, by exposing themfelves imprudently, to quickfilver difperfed into vapours by the fire, as gilders, chemist, miners, &c. and perhaps there are other poisons, which may produce the fame difease, even externally applied. I shall only

In 1824, the English physician John Cooke⁶ made similar observations:

Among the exciting causes of partial palsies we may reckon the poison of certain mineral substances, particularly of quicksilver, arsenic, and lead. The fumes of these metals, or the reception of them in solution into the stomach, have often produced paralytic affections.

Quicksilver is another word for mercury.

Scobey reviewed the literature and found many instances of poliomyelitis resulting from poisoning:

The foregoing reports indicate that poisons can cause poliomyelitis. It would appear that not any one poison in particular would be responsible for all cases of poliomyelitis but the effect of any one of several could produce the same ultimate result. When

He also noted a relationship of harvest to polio:

The material presented above appears clearly to indicate that there is a correlation between the harvesting of fruits and vegetables and epidemics of poliomyelitis. Epidemics of this disease

Why did epidemics of paralysis begin to rage in the late 1800s?

Sporadic cases of polio-like illnesses have been reported since the end of the 1700s. Late in the 1800s, larger and more frequent outbreaks of paralysis began to occur in industrialized nations.

This phenomenon could be attributed to the fact that arsenic-based pesticides were becoming increasingly popular in the late 1800s.



Figure 3. Spraying apple trees with lead arsenate

According to The Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry,⁷ the adverse effects of arsenic exposure may be that of:

Sensory effects, particularly painful dysesthesia, occur earlier and may predominate in moderate poisoning, whereas ascending weakness and paralysis may be evident in more severe poisoning.

It therefore makes particular sense to take poisoning by industrial and agricultural pollution into consideration, to explain why this nervous disease began to appear in the late 1800s, in the course of industrialization.

Paris green

Paris green (copper acetoarsenite), also known as Schweinfurt green, is an arsenic based organic pigment that was invented in the early 1800s, and was mainly used in manufacturing and household products. Paris green became a popular pesticide as well. In 1867, an American farmer sprayed his potato bushes with the green compound in an attempt to protect them from the devastating Colorado potato beetle. News of Paris green's resounding success in controlling the beetle quickly traveled far and wide, and American farmers began applying it to other crops as well.



Myelitis Following Acute Arsenical Poisoning

The connection between pesticides and poliomyelitis was already noted in 1882, by a prominent neurologist, E. C. Seguin. He presented his research entitled *Myelitis Following Acute Arsenical Poisoning (by Paris or Schweinfurth green)*⁸ at the New York Academy of Medicine.



Seguin describes the work of Popow, of St. Petersburg, who in 1881 published an essay upon the pathological anatomy of arsenical paralysis as produced artificially in animals. Popow concludes that arsenic, even in a few hours after its ingestion, may cause acute central myelitis or acute poliomyelitis.

> I. Arsenic, even in a few hours after its ingestion, may cause distinct lesions of the spinal cord, of the type known as acute central myelitis, or acute poliomyelitis.

Seguin gives condensed accounts of a few of the cases reported in the literature of the subject, and also reports three cases of his own, all poisoning with the arsenical insecticide Paris green.

His conclusions are practically the same as those of Popow:

If we compare the symptoms present in the various human cases related and quoted, and the pathological appearances found by Popow in his animals, it is, it seems to me, legitimate to reach the following conclusions:

I. Arsenical paralysis is the expression of a myelitis.

2. This myelitis approximates the type known as poliomyelitis in so far as the symptoms are chiefly motor; that the paralyzed muscles undergo some atrophy, and exhibit the degeneration reactions to electrical currents; that the bladder is never palsied; and that in animals the ganglion cells of the anterior horns are extensively diseased. Some other noteworthy examples can be found in a 1908 issue of the Boston Medical and Surgical Journal:⁹

Vulpian ⁴⁶ produced, experimentally, paralysis of the extensors and lesions resembling those of poliomyelitis in a dog by lead poisoning, and in a case of lead poisoning found pronounced poliomyelitis with colloid degeneration and cell atrophy.

Phillippe and Gauthard ⁴⁷ report a case of anterior poliomyelitis from lead poisoning, and Obrastoff ⁴⁸ one from arsenical poisoning. Onuf ⁴⁹ reported the case of a painter with flaccid paralysis of both legs, in whom autopsy showed lesions characteristic of the disease.

Massachusetts 1893

Paris green maintained its lead in the pesticide market until the 1890s, when it was dethroned by lead arsenate, a compound made from lead and arsenic, as the name implies. Lead arsenate was a new-and-improved insecticide invented to fight infestations of moths.

Lead arsenate became the most important pesticide in the industrialized world, since the main pesticide that had been used, Paris green, wouldn't stick to fruits and vegetables very well. Lead arsenate on the other hand was much more adhesive, contributing to its efficacy, popularity and danger.

In a paper entitled *The History of Lead Arsenate Use in Apple Production*¹⁰ the following information can be found:

Introduction

In the late 1800s inorganic pesticides were used extensively to control pests in agriculture. These natural chemicals, including arsenic (As), copper (Cu), lead (Pb), and sulfur (S), were mixed in varying formulations and were quite effective in controlling pests. Newly emerging pests and growing labor costs led to increased pesticide use by growers.

Lead arsenate (PbHAsO₄) was first used as an insecticidal spray in 1892 against the gypsy moth, *Lymantria dispar* (Linnaeus), in Massachusetts. A few The introduction of lead arsenate was accompanied by an increase in the incidence of poliomyelitis, as the following year an article entitled *Is Acute Poliomyelitis Unusually Prevalent This Season?*¹¹ appeared in a November 1893 issue of the widely circulated Boston Medical and Surgical Journal. Contrary to what is expected from an 'infectious' and 'contagious' disease, most of the polio victims came from the rural areas surrounding Boston, and not from the city itself.

IS ACUTE POLIOMYELITIS UNUSUALLY PRE-VALENT THIS SEASON?

BY JAMES J. PUTNAM, M.D., AND EDWARD WYLLYS TAYLOR, M.D.

It is noteworthy, as against any strongly marked epidemic influence, that the patients did not come to any extent, from any one locality, but from different parts of the large area of the suburbs of Boston. The

As seen on the chart below,¹² shortly after the introduction of the insecticide lead arsenate in Massachusetts, there was a large increase of polio cases, around the time of harvest. The first major U.S. polio epidemic occurred the following year in the neighboring state Vermont, which will be examined in the next section.

Table 1. Recorded Epidemics of Poliomyelitis in the Conterminous U.S. Prior to 1910. Location Deaths Case fatality rate (percent) Year Cases 1841 Feliciana, Louisiana 10 1893 Boston, Massachusetts 26 1894 Rutland and Proctor, Vermont 132 18 13 1894 North Adams, Massachusetts 10

Vermont 1894

A significant outbreak, with 132 recognized cases, erupted in the U.S. state of Vermont in 1894. After the outbreak in Vermont started, a physician named Dr. Caverly wrote up a number of reports which can be found in a 1924 book dedicated to him called *Infantile Paralysis in Vermont*.¹³ In it, he made a number of interesting observations.

For one, he notes:

The epidemic was one of an acute nervous disease whose chief distinguishing characteristic was motor paralysis, more or less complete, of one or more members or groups of muscles, and which prevailed in the State of Vermont, chiefly in a single valley, during the summer of 1894. The

He also states that:

mentioned. There was a general absence of infectious disease as an etiologic factor in this epidemic. The element of contagium does not enter into the etiology either. I find but a single instance in which more than one member of a family had the disease, and as it usually occurred in families of more than one child, and as no efforts were made at isolation, it is very certain that it was non-contagious.

The toxic metal-based pesticides that were employed could be considered a likely causative agent. To make matters worse, common medical practices of the day included the administration of strong purgatives, often in the form of mercurial powders. Arsenical tonics such as Fowler's Solution might also be employed. Because of this, when someone of that time period presented with an illness, and a few days later showed signs of paralysis, one must consider that the medical treatments they might have received could have been a part of the problem.

Dr. Caverly also observed that animals appeared to be affected. However, this is a contradiction, since the polio 'virus' allegedly doesn't spread to animals¹⁴ – which apparently is one reason why 'eradicating' it, is a possibility.

.I might state further that there have been many deaths among horses, attended with symptoms of paralysis, and in which at least one veterinarian tells me he found meningitis. There have been, too, some deaths with similar symptoms among dogs and fowls.

People are the only reservoir

Hundreds of diseases can be transmitted between insects, animals and humans. One of the things that makes polio eradicable is the fact that humans are the only reservoir. No poliovirus has been found to exist and spread among animals despite repeated attempts to document this.

Lead arsenate

In an excerpt from the book The Moth in the Iron Lung.¹⁵

Much of the early testing of lead arsenate toxicity was conducted on apples—the most popular fruit at the time. Apples had a smooth skin that allowed lead arsenate to be washed off more readily, despite its adhesive quality. As researchers began to test other produce, an alarming detail emerged: Unlike the apple, other fruits such as strawberries and blackberries had irregular, pitted surfaces. Coupled with the remarkable sticky properties of lead arsenate, these summer-time delicacies soaked up lead arsenate and would not let go.

A study entitled *Arsenical residues after spraying*¹⁶ was carried out in 1917 in order to determine the amount of arsenical residue left of fruits and vegetables. The results showed that lethal amounts of arsenic may be present on crops after spraying:

| Spraying experiments were carried out with strawberries, |
|--|
| currants and blackberries, including two lots of each |
| picked before rain and two lots after rain |
| With strawberries the residue recovered ranged from 8.6 to |
| 34.2 milligrams AS_2O_3 per quart; with currants 6.8 to |
| 10.2 milligrams per quart; with blackberries 3.8 to 11.2 |
| milligrams per quart |
| Experiments were carried out with cabbages and lettuce, |
| including two plots of each before rain and two after |
| rain |
| Results with cabbages showed 43.5 to 51.4 milligrams per |
| head. With lettuce 1.6 to 10.6 milligrams per head. |
| Outer leaves were included |

Organochlorines introduced

The use of synthetic pesticides became widespread after the end of World War II, following the discovery of the effectiveness of organochlorine chemicals, such as DDT and lindane .

Thus, the metal-based pesticides were by and large replaced by other synthetic pesticides, mainly DDT.



In the early 1950s, physician Morton S. Biskind testified before the US Congress. Dr. Biskind argued that central nervous system diseases such as polio were actually the physiological and symptomatic manifestations of the ongoing government and industry sponsored inundation of the world's populace with central nervous system poisons.

Public health aspects of the new insecticides:¹⁷

When the population is exposed to a chemical agent known to produce in animals lesions in the spinal cord resembling those in human polio, and thereafter the latter disease increases sharply in incidence and maintains its epidemic character year after year, is it unreasonable to suspect an etiologic relationship?

It was even known by 1945 that DDT is stored in the body fat of mammals and appears in the milk (106, 118). With this foreknowledge the series of catastrophic events that followed the most intensive campaign of mass poisoning in known human history, should not have surprised the experts. Yet, far from admitting a causal relationship so obvious that in any other field of biology it would be instantly accepted, virtually the entire apparatus of communication, lay and scientific alike, has been devoted to denying, concealing, suppressing, distorting and attempts to convert into its opposite, the overwhelming evidence. Libel, slander and economic boycott have not been overlooked in this campaign (21).

DDT toxicology

There is a wide variation in individual susceptibility in DDT poisoning according to the Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the American Medical Association:¹⁸

and the period of exposure. As in acute poisoning, there are wide individual variations in susceptibility regardless of the route of administration; this makes it difficult to establish safe tolerance levels applicable to all individuals.

vomiting. Exact determination of the acute oral toxic or lethal dose is difficult because the degree of gastrointestinal absorption of the material depends on the presence of fat or solvent.

Physiological evidence:

A 1949 study entitled *Physiological Investigations Into The Action Of DDT*¹⁹ indicated that DDT poisoning may cause polio-like physiology; it was found that the cerebellum and the spinal cord are affected by DDT.



in the cerebendin, manny in the *nucleus dentatus* and the cortex cells. Among other things an increase of the neuroglia and a necrotic degeneration and resorption of ganglionic cells was found. The Purkinje cells were less seriously affected than the other neurons [7, 11, 125]. Also in the spinal cord abnormalities of a degenerative nature were found [7, 27, 120]. So we find that especially the cerebellum and the spinal cord are histologically affected by DDT. Later we shall consider in how far

Biskind describes physiological evidence of DDT poisoning that resembles polio physiology:²⁰

In 1951, the United States Public Health Service (49) pointed out:

"DDT is a delayed-action poison. Due to the fact that it accumulates in the body tissues, especially in females, the repeated inhalation or ingestion of DDT constitutes a distinct health hazard. The deleterious effects are manifested principally in the liver, spleen, kidneys and spinal cord.

"DDT is excreted in the milk of cows and of nursing mothers after exposure to DDT sprays and after consuming food contaminated with this poison. Children and infants especially are much more susceptible to poisoning than adults."

Particularly relevant to recent aspects of this problem are neglected studies by Lillie and his collaborators (74, 75) of the National Institutes of Health, published in 1944 and 1947 respectively, which showed that DDT may produce degeneration of the anterior horn cells of the spinal cord in animals.

Study 1

cited by Biskind:²¹ PATHOLOGY OF EXPERIMENTAL POISONING IN CATS, RABBITS, AND RATS WITH 2, 2 BIS-PARACHLORPHENYL-1, 1, 1 TRICHLORETHANE¹

In the cats pronounced tremors, spasticity, and terminal extensor rigidity were observed. Spinal cord was examined in cat 6 which died 5 days after a single 300 mg. per kg. dose and in cat 7 which died on the twelfth day after 11 daily doses of 50 mg. per kg. fed in meat, not all of which was consumed. The spinal cord in cat 6 presented partial tigrolysis of anterior horn cells with pericellular vacuolation. A fat stain was negative. In cat 7 anterior horn cells lacked Nissl bodies in their reticulated lightly basophil cytoplasm and pericellular and paranuclear vacuoles were present. The other cats

Study 2 cited by Biskind:²² PATHOLOGIC ACTION OF DDT AND CERTAIN OF ITS ANALOGS AND DERIVATIVES

The brain and the spinal cord presented pericellular vacuolation about anterior horn cells and sometimes also in motor nuclei of the medulla and higher areas of the brain stem in the 3 cats studied. In one of these, fine fat droplets appeared in many anterior horn cells, and there was partial tigrolysis. This animal had had tremors and progressive paralysis for six days before it was killed.

The Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the American Medical Association outlined the pathologic effects of DDT in 1951:²³

PHARMACOLOGIC AND TOXICOLOGIC ASPECTS OF DDT (CHLOROPHENOTHANE U. S. P.)

necrosis of the cardiac and voluntary muscles and central nervous system changes, involving vacuolization around the large nerve cells in the spinal cord and cerebral motor nuclei, and lesions in the roof and dentate nuclei of the cerebellum. In

Degeneration of the anterior horn in the spinal cord is classical polio physiology.

Symptomatic evidence:

Biskind outlines (in the previously cited statement) the symptoms of DDT poisoning after reviewing hundreds of instances of known exposure:

The syndrome consists of a group of or all the following: Acute gastroenteritis occurs, with nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, and diarrhea usually associated with extreme tenesmus. Coryza, cough and persistent sore throat are common, often followed by a persistent or recurrent feeling of constriction or a 'lump'' in the throat; occasionally the sensation of constriction extends substernally and to the back and may be associated with severe pain in either arm. In some cases the hyoid bone becomes acutely painful to pressure for a few days. Pain in the joints, generalized muscle weakness and exhausting fatigue are usual; the latter are often so severe in the acute stage as to be described by some patients as ''paralysis.'' Sometimes the initial attack is ushered in by vertigo

exposure to DDT.) As already indicated, recurrent extreme fatigability is common. In acute exacerbations, mild clonic convulsions involving mainly the legs, have been observed. Several young children exposed to DDT developed a limp lasting from 2 or 3 days to a week or more.

The Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the AMA on the toxicologic effects of DDT, year 1951:²⁴

PHARMACOLOGIC AND TOXICOLOGIC ASPECTS OF DDT (CHLOROPHENOTHANE U. S. P.)

DDT is a "cerebrospinal" poison which acts primarily on the central nervous system in man and higher animals as contrasted with its apparent peripheral action in insects. The principal systemic effects in higher animals are disturbances of the central nervous system characterized by hyperexcitability, generalized tremors, spastic or flaccid paralysis and convulsions.

A fact sheet from 1978 by the CDC²⁵ about the human health effects of DDT states that asymmetric weakness and paralysis have been reported in DDT poisoning:

Hsieh 1954). Peripheral neuropathy has been occasionally ascribed to DDT, usually as a result of occupational exposure. One syndrome consists of numbness and paraesthesias, hypotonia, and asymmetric weakness or paralysis, with a slow spontaneous recovery when exposure is terminated (Jenkins and Toole 1964, Mackerras and West 1946, Onifer and Whisnant 1957). The fact sheet describes an incident of 28 men who got poisoned by DDT and developed paralysis of extremities proportional to amount of DDT ingested:

Onset in 30-60 min in those most severely affected; men first seen 2-3 hr after ingestion; in spite of severe early vomiting that reduced the effective dose, severity of illness and especially intensity of numbness and paralysis of extremities proportional to amount of DDT ingested; recovery in all but 8 men in 48 hr; 5 others fully recovered in 2 wk, but some weakness and ataxia of the hands in 3 5 weeks after ingestion

The Human Toxome Project states:²⁶

Neurotoxic effects of DDT include tremors, convulsion, paralysis, decreased central nervous system lipid, phospholipid

Polio peaked during harvest season

The incidence of polio always peaked during the summer and early autumn, as indicated by an article entitled *Remembering the dreaded summers of polio*:²⁷

Remembering the dreaded summers of polio

A Pulitzer Prize-winning historian writes about the epidemic – and two fiercely competitive NYU medical students who went on to develop polio vaccines

By David Oshinsky, PhD Posted on 22 October 2014

Every summer, a tremendous fear would descend.

Tens of thousands of children in the United States would fall ill with paralytic poliomyelitis, also known as infantile paralysis. The major outbreaks would start around Memorial Day and become more and more prevalent, spiking in August before essentially ending for the year around Labor Day. A graph depicting polio cases and deaths in New York City 1916:²⁸



Late summer and early autumn was the time when pesticide exposure would have been the greatest.

Interesting observations

• 1. In 1949, R. deRohan Barondes, M.D. points out that a study of the epidemiology of poliomyelitis shows a definite correlation with the harvesting of fruit and vegetable crops.²⁹ He notes that the harvesting of such fruits as cherries, grapes, berries, apricots, etc. and the edible vegetables, such as lettuce, radish, cucumbers, etc. usually from June to September, corresponds with the period of poliomyelitis epidemics.

EXTRAHUMAN SOURCES OF POLIOVIRUS: NEW CONCEPT ON THE PATHOGENETICS OF THE VIRUSES By R. derohan barondes, m.d.

A study of the epidemiology of poliomyelitis shows a definite correlation with the harvesting of the fruit and vegetable crops;

A source of infection apparently overlooked in the above survey is the contamination of fruit, as cherries, grapes, berries, apricots, etc., and the edible vegetables, as lettuce, radish, cucumber, etc., • 2. Around the end of World War II, US troops in the Philippines had sprayed masses of DDT daily to wipe out insects. Polio was among the leading causes of death among soldiers. Meantime, populations in neighboring areas, where the poison had not been sprayed, experienced no problems with polio.³⁰



Following a recent extensive trip through the South, Dr. Mobbs informed me that wherever DDT had been used intensively against polio, not only was there an epidemic of the syndrome I have described but the incidence of polio continued to rise and in fact appeared where it had not been before. This is not surprising since it is known that not only can DDT poisoning produce a condition that may easily be mistaken for polio in an epidemic, but also being a nerve poison itself may damage cells in the spinal cord and thus increase the susceptibility to the virus.

In this connection, an observation reported by Dr. Albert B. Sabin in the Journal of the American Medical Association in June 1947 is significant:

Since the end of combat in the Philippines, poliomyelitis has been among the leading causes of death in American troops. Even though only the paralytic cases are reported from there, the incidence of poliomyelitis in American troops in the Philippines has been at least 10 times as high as in the Army within the continental limits of the United States during the past 2 years. Actually, I believe that it is even higher because hundreds of cases which would have been diagnosed as nonparalytic poliomyelitis here are being diagnosed as denguelike or sandfly-like fevers * * * under conditions which, in my opinion, would preclude the occurrence of both dengue and sandfly fever. And yet, checks of the surrounding native population revealed no outbreaks of poliomyelitis.

Can the assiduous protection with **DDT** afforded our troops in the **Philippines have any connection with this remarkable phenomenon**?

• **3.** In 1951, Louis Bromfield pointed out that polio might merely be manifestations of poisons. He noted the use of great quantities of DDT in dairy production. Bromfield took notice of the fact that polio peaked in summer when the use of pesticides would be the greatest.³¹



A survey and examination of the milk supply in a nearby city has revealed astonishing amounts of this poisonous chemical in the milk supply, owing to the fact that DDT has been used in great quantities not only in the spraying of animals but of dairy and processing premises, where it is inevitable that much of the stuff finds its way into the interior of bottles and other containers, into the pasteurizing machinery and elsewhere.

It is not impossible that some cases of sickness and partial paralysis diagnosed as poliomyletis or infantile paralysis are not the true disease at all, but merely manifestations of poisons used so commonly in and around dairies. Remember that this is the greatest milkconsuming Nation in the world, and that the drinking of milk in great quantities by children is virtually a fetish.

It is notable that polio is most prevalent in the southern and southwestern tier of States where insect attack both in degree and variety is greatest, and in which the use of every sort of poison for their control is the most common. It is always at a peak in the summer months when poisonous insecticides are used in a wholesale fashion. Polio is extremely difficult to diagnose accurately, even with laboratory tests of spinal fluid, and the disease manifests itself in a great variety of ways.

Virus causation

When you look into the history of polio, you will find that the 'discovery' of the polio 'virus' is fraught with insane leaps in logic and assumptions and is replete with grotesquely inhumane experiments.

The 'infectious' etiology of polio was first established in the mainstream mind by publications of an experiment by Landsteiner and Popper in the early 1900s.³² Their method was to inject a purée of diseased brain tissue into the stomach of two monkeys. One monkey died and the other became paralyzed:

The material employed for inoculation of two monkeys consisted of the emulsified spinal cord in salt solution obtained from a child nine years old, who died on the fourth day of attack from infantile paralysis. The emulsion was injected into the peritoneal cavity of the monkeys. One of the latter became severely sick on the sixth day and died on the eighth day after inoculation. The other monkey became paralyzed on the seventeenth day and was killed on the nineteenth day after inoculation.

A similar experiment was later conducted by Flexner & Lewis.³³ They injected a similar substance into the brains of monkeys:

In order to favor the transmission of the disease to monkeys, we chose the brain as the site of inoculation, which was made under ether anesthesia, through a small trephine opening. After the operations, the animals were at once lively and normal. The injected material consisted, first, of emulsions in salt solution of the spinal cord from the children and, later, of emulsions and filtrates from the spinal cord and other organs from the monkeys developing paralysis.

These kinds of experiments do not provide 'evidence' of the infectious nature of any disease; these brutal and artificial methods bear absolutely no relationship whatsoever to the 'normal' transmission route of an alleged 'infection.'

Injecting noxious matter into a living animal can, and clearly does, produce paralysis, which is the only fact that has been 'proven' by these monkey experiments.

Not once did they question whether the action of injecting ground up spinal tissues of deceased children mixed with chemicals/additives, into the brains and guts of animals, was the cause of sickness/paralysis rather than any invisible 'virus' assumed to be present. Not once did they perform proper controls to verify the accuracy of their findings. All of these factors make the experiments virtually worthless.

In 1951, Dr. Ralph R. Scobey stated:³⁴

Although poliomyelitis is legally a contagious disease, which implies that it is caused by a germ or virus, every attempt has failed conclusively to prove this mandatory requirement of the public health law. The manifest truth that we must take into consideration is that progress in poliomyelitis investigations has been impeded by this prematurely formulated public health law.

The virologists have provided no direct evidence of an alleged polio virus, and instead have resorted to indirect observations that are invalided due to the insufficient and uncontrolled nature of the methodologies. The alleged virus has never been physically isolated by purification and subsequently characterized, and hence remains entirely theoretical. There are claims of isolation/purification in the titles of scientific papers and mainstream headlines, however, these proclamations of isolation do not hold up when the evidence is examined, which has been thoroughly investigated by Mike Stone at his website viroliegy.com.³⁵

Polio reclassifications: Was polio conquered?



After the introduction of the Salk vaccine in 1955, there were drastic changes in diagnostic methods and procedures. Because of these changes, the number of polio cases was therefore destined to fall.

All of the following information below is from the US Congress, year 1962:³⁶



Polio reclassified #1

• **Redefinition of an epidemic**: More cases were required to refer to polio as epidemic after the introduction of the Salk vaccine (from 20 per 100,000 to 35 per 100,000 per year).

Dr. Herbert Ratner, M.D, director of public health, in Oak Park, and associate clinical professor of preventive medicine and public health, Stritch School of Medicine, Chicago:

Dr. Ratner pointed out that "Prior to the introduction of the Salk vaccine, the National Foundation defined an epidemic as 20 or more cases of polio per year per 100,000 population. On this basis there were many epidemics throughout the United States yearly." After its introduction, a community was considered to have an epidemic when it had 35 cases of polio per year per 100,000 population. No reason is given for changing the rules. But in a community that before Salk vaccine release and by the old rules (of 20 per 100,000) would attract headline attention because of an "epidemic" could have the same number and more cases after 1955, and not a word woulld be printed. Indeed, there were less "epidemics" after the introduction of the Salk vaccine in 1955. But it was because they had changed the definition of an epidemic. It was not a real, but a semantic elimination of epidemics. It is no wonder that some physicians who remained skeptical about the original theories behind the vaccine, became increasingly bold in exposing the fallacies used in its evaluation.

Polio reclassified #2

- **Redefinition of the disease**: In order to qualify for classification as paralytic poliomyelitis, the patient had to exhibit paralytic symptoms for at least 60 days after the onset of the disease. Prior to 1955 the patient had to exhibit paralytic symptoms for only 24 hours. Laboratory confirmation and the presence of residual paralysis was not required.
- **Polio-like diseases were branched off**: Polio-related diseases that had been diagnosed as paralytic polio were excluded from the definition of the disease.

Dr. Bernard Greenberg, head of the Department of Biostatistics of the University of North Carolina School of Public Health, and former chairman of the Committee on Evaluation and Standards of the American Public Health Association:

If the vaccine was not as effective, one might wonder why the tremendous reduction occurred in the 1955, 1956, and 1957 reported rates. Here, again, much of this reduction was a statistical artifact.

Prior to 1954 any physician who reported paralytic poliomyelitis was doing his patient a service by way of subsidizing the cost of hospitalization and was being community-minded in reporting a communicable disease. The criterion of diagnosis at that time in most health departments followed the World Health Organization definition: "Spinal paralytic poliomyelitis; sign and symptoms of nonparalytic poliomyelitis with the addition of partial or complete paralysis of one or more muscle groups, detected on two examinations at least 24 hours apart."

Note that "two examinations at least 24 hours apart" was all that was required. Laboratory confirmation and presence of residual paralysis was not required. In 1955 the criteria were changed to conform more closely to the definition used in the 1954 field trials: residual paralysis was determined 10 to 20 days after onset of illness and again 50 to 70 days after onset. The influence of the field trials is still evident in most health departments; unless there is residual involvement at least 60 days after onset, a case of poliomyelitis is not considered paralytic.

This change in definition meant that in 1955 we started reporting a new disease, namely, paralytic poliomyelitis with a longer lasting paralysis. Furthermore, diagnostic procedures have continued to be refined. Coxsackie virus infections and aseptic meningitis have been distinguished from paralytic poliomyelitis. Prior to 1954 large numbers of these cases undoubtedly were mislabeled as paralytic poliomyelitis. Thus, simply by changes in diagnostic criteria, the number of paralytic cases was predetermined to decrease in 1955–1957, whether or not any vaccine was used. At the same time, the number of nonparalytic cases was bound to increase because any case of poliomyelitis-like disease which could not be classified as paralytic poliomyelitis. Many of these cases, although reported as such, were not nonparalytic poliomyelitis. If this

Dr. Kleinman, M.D, epidemiologist from the Minnesota Department of Health:

I would also like to agree with Dr. Greenberg that the insistence upon a 60-day duration of paralysis for paralytic polio is absolutely silly. There isn't a doctor in this room who hasn't seen a case of frank paralytic polio which has not recovered within 60 days, or at least recovered sufficiently so that you could not estimate with clinical certainty that there was some residual paralysis.

A graph was provided which shows what the incidence of paralytic polio would have been from 1951 through 1959 if the figures were corrected for the radical changes in diagnostic criteria since the introduction of the Salk vaccine:





As seen on the graph³⁷ above, there was not a significant decrease of paralytic polio morbidity in the 1950s.

Polio reclassified #3

• **Restrictive diagnosing**: Doctors were more restrictive in diagnosing their patients with poliomyelitis.

Dr. Bernard Greenberg:

There is still another reason for the decrease in the reported paralytic poliomyelitis cases in 1955–57. As a result of the publicity given the Salk vaccine, the public questioned the possibility of a vaccinated child developing paralytic poliomyelitis. Whenever such an event occurred, every effort was made to ascertain whether or not the disease was truly paralytic poliomyelitis. In fact, I am certain that many health officers and physicians here will ask routinely if a child has been vaccinated when signs of poliomyelitis are present during the summer months. We have been conditioned today to screen out false positive cases in a way that was not even imagined prior to 1954.

As a result of these changes in both diagnosis and diagnostic methods, the rates of paralytic poliomyelitis plummeted from the early 1950's to a low in 1957.

Dr. Kleinman:

I should also like to emphasize Dr. Greenberg's remarks on the changing concepts of polio. It is now extremely difficult to get a Minnesota physician to make a preliminary diagnosis and report of nonparalytic polio. We now know that aseptic meningitis has a much broader etiology than polio virus. In 1956 in much of our so-called nonparalytic polio, the etiology turned out to be Coxsackie B-5 virus, and in 1957 a staggering outbreak turned out to be Echo 9 virus. It is no wonder then that the average doctor does not want to make a diagnosis of polio in the absence of frank lower motor neuron flaccid paralysis. As a result, the only polio that's being reported today are cases with frank paraylsis.

The symptoms of polio are not non-specific, and can therefore be reclassified into other labels. Thus, case numbers can be manipulated by lumping pre-existing syndromes into different diagnoses.

DDT phase out

In 1950 Congress set up a special committee to "investigate the use of chemicals in food and cosmetics." The committee, chaired by Congressman James Delaney, summoned over 200 witnesses and devoted much time to examining the toxicity of pesticides. Its final report, published in 1952, contained a recommendation to Congress to "pass legislation to control the flow of chemical substances into the nation's food supply."³⁸

Congress complied with the committee's recommendation, and relevant laws were indeed enacted; the Pesticide Residues Amendments of 1954 and the Food Additives Amendments of 1958.³⁹

The PCA of 1954 was the first time Congress passed guidance regarding the establishment of safety limits for pesticide residues on food.⁴⁰

According to the Environmental Protection Agency, The Department of Agriculture began regulating DDT in the late 1950s, ending with the cancellation of the use of the pesticide in the US in 1972.⁴¹

Regulation Due to Health and Environmental Effects

The U.S. Department of Agriculture, the federal agency with responsibility for regulating pesticides before the formation of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency in 1970, began regulatory actions in the late 1950s and 1960s to prohibit many of DDT's uses because of mounting evidence of the pesticide's declining benefits and environmental and toxicological effects. The publication in 1962 of Rachel-Carson's *Silent Spring* stimulated widespread public concern over the dangers of improper pesticide use and the need for better pesticide controls.

In 1972, EPA issued a cancellation order for DDT based on its adverse environmental effects, such as those to wildlife, as well as its potential human health risks. Since then, studies have continued, and a relationship between DDT exposure and reproductive effects in humans is suspected, based on studies in animals. In addition, some animals exposed to DDT in studies developed liver tumors. As a result, today, DDT is classified as a probable human carcinogen by U.S. and international authorities.



In the late 1950s, DDT usage began to decline greatly, as seen on the graph below:⁴²

DDT was largely phased out of the food chain. Before its cancellation in the early 1970s, 80% of it was applied on cotton, with the remainder being used predominantly on peanut and soybean crops.⁴³

Rachel's Carlson's book *Silent Spring* published in 1962 stimulated widespread public awareness over the use of pesticide.

DDT Regulatory History: A Brief Survey (to 1975)

[EPA report, July 1975]

Background

DDT (Dichloro-diphenyl-trichloroethane), for many years one of the most widely used pesticidal chemicals in the United States, was first synthesized in 1874. Its effectiveness as an insecticide, however, was only discovered in 1939. Shortly thereafter, particularly during World War II, the U.S. began producing large quantities of DDT for control of vector-borne diseases such as typhus and malaria abroad.

After 1945, agricultural and commercial usage of DDT became widespread in the U.S. The early popularity of DDT, a member of the chlorinated hydrocarbon group, was due to its reasonable cost, effectiveness, persistence, and versatility. During the 30 years prior to its cancellation, a total of approximately 1,350,000,000 pounds of DDT was used domestically.

After 1959, DDT usage in the U.S. declined greatly, dropping from a peak of approximately 80 million pounds in that year to just under 12 million pounds in the early 1970s. Of the quantity of the pesticide used in 1970-72, over 80 percent was applied to cotton crops, with the remainder being used predominantly on peanut and soybean crops. The decline in DDT usage was the result of (1) increased insect resistance; (2) the development of more effective alternative pesticides; (3) growing public concern over adverse environmental side effects; and (4) increasing government restrictions on DDT use.

In addition to domestic consumption, large quantities of DDT have been purchased by the Agency for International Development and the United Nations and exported for malaria control. DDT exports increased from 12 percent of the total production in 1950 to 67 percent in 1969. However, exports have shown a marked decrease in recent years dropping from approximately 70 million pounds in 1970 to 35 million in 1972.

Public Concern

Certain characteristics of DDT which contributed to the early popularity of the chemical, particularly its persistence, later became the basis for public concern over possible hazards involved in the pesticide's use. Although warnings against such hazards were voiced by scientists as early as the mid-1940s, it was the publication of Rachel Carson's book *Silent Spring* in 1962 that stimulated widespread public concern over use of the chemical. After Carson's alert to the public concerning the dangers of improper pesticide use and the need for better pesticide controls, it was only natural that DDT, as one of the most widely used pesticides of the time, should come under intensive investigation.

Did polio vanish?

The medical establishment claims that polio is close to being eradicated due to the vaccination programme; as indicated by a 2016 CDC web page entitled *Updates on CDC's Polio Eradication Efforts*⁴⁴ that states:

Polio incidence has dropped more than 99 percent since the launch of global polio eradication efforts in 1988.

This claim is highly questionable, because there are large incidences of paralysis in a number of countries around the world. One country in which this problem exists is India, where cases of paralysis are still high, despite the claim that the country is virtually 'polio-free.'

An article entitled *Polio programme: let us declare victory and move on*⁴⁵ describes: their scarce resources on an impossible dream over the last 10 years was unethical. Furthermore, while India has been polio-free for a year, there has been a huge increase in non-polio acute flaccid paralysis (NPAFP). In 2011, there were an extra 47,500 new cases of NPAFP. Clinically indistinguishable from polio paralysis but twice as deadly, the incidence of NPAFP was directly proportional to doses of

The situation in India is also explained by a 2013 article entitled *Polio free does not mean paralysis free*.⁴⁶

Polio free does not mean paralysis free

No child in India has been diagnosed with polio for nearly two years now and all the indications are that the virus responsible for it is no longer circulating here. However, the country's polio surveillance system has indicated a sharp increase during recent years in the number of non-polio AFP cases.

These cases of paralysis do not however represent a new condition, especially as acute flaccid paralysis is described as clinically indistinguishable from polio. It would seem, therefore, that the 'new' condition referred to as acute flaccid paralysis is, in reality, purely a name change used for cases that would previously have been diagnosed as polio.

Symptoms previously associated with polio still exist today, but they have been reclassified under new labels, such as; acute flaccid paralysis, acute flaccid myelitis, meningitis, encephalitis, transverse myelitis, guillain-barré syndrome, myopathy, enteroviral myelitis, multiple sclerosis, enteroviral encephalopathy, traumatic neuritis, chronic fatigue syndrome, Reye's syndrome, etc.

Conclusion

The foregoing information has made it clear that there is a distinct connection between the use of certain substances known to be neurotoxic, and a diagnosis of poliomyelitis; this connection should have made it worth pursuing a toxicological investigation.

The change in polio incidence from a few cases a year to outbreaks of hundreds or more that began in the 1890s is consistent with the transition from the use of Paris green (copper acetoarsenite) to lead arsenate, a more adhesive pesticide, contributing to its efficacy and danger.

The sudden onset of polio epidemics in industrialized countries after World War II clearly coincides with the sudden explosion in DDT use. The phase out of DDT in the late 1950s corresponds with the reduction of polio morbidity.

Unfortunately, the medical establishment has ignored this connection between neurotoxins and paralysis and has only pursued the hypothesis that a 'virus' is the causal agent of polio. Astoundingly, instead of following up the obvious evidence, medical authorities viewed the pesticides as weapons in the 'battle' against polio.

References

¹D. Harper. *"Etymology of poliomyelitis."* Online Etymology Dictionary. https://www.etymonline.com/word/poliomyelitis

²Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *"What is Polio?"*. https://www.cdc.gov/polio/what-is-polio/index.htm

³Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *"What is Polio?"*. https://www.cdc.gov/polio/what-is-polio/index.htm

⁴Scobey, Ralph, "*The Poison Cause of Poliomyelitis And Obstructions To Its Investigation*". Statement prepared for the Select Committee to Investigate the Use of Chemicals in Food Products, United States House of Representatives, Washington, D.C., Archives Of Pediatrics, April 1952, Vol. 69, pp. 172-173. https://archive.org/details/sim archives-of-pediatrics 1952-04 69 4/page/172/mode/2up

⁵Boerhaave, Herman: *Aphorisms of Dr. Herman Boerhaave by G. Van Sweeten*, Vol. 10, 1765. https://wellcomecollection.org/works/b3ram6dn

⁶Cooke, John: "*Treatise of Nervous Diseases*", 1824. https://books.google.se/books/about/A_Treatise_on_Nervous_Diseases.html?id=8Q01AQAA MAAJ&redir_esc=y ⁷The Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. "*What are the Physiologic Effects of Arsenic Exposure*?" https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/csem/arsenic/physiologic_effects.html

⁸E. C. Seguin, M. D., *"Myelitis Following Acute Arsenical Poisoning (By Paris Green or Schweinfurth Green)"*. Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, vol. IX, no. 4 (October 1882): 6. http://resource.nlm.nih.gov/101502128

⁹Robert W. Lovett: Boston Medical and Surgical Journal vol. 159. p. 133. July 23, 1908. https://archive.org/details/sim_new-england-journal-of-medicine_july-december-1908_159/p age/132/mode/2up

¹⁰Schooley, T.N., Weaver, M.J., Mullins, D., & Eick, M.J. (2009). "*The History of Lead Arsenate Use in Apple Production: Comparison of its Impact in Virginia with Other States.*" https://aapse.wildapricot.org/resources/Documents/AAPSE%20Publications/JPSE/ARTICLE S/1/public/1-195-1-PB.pdf

¹¹James J. Putnam: "*Is Acute Poliomyelitis Unusually Prevalent This Season?*" Boston Medical and Surgical Journal vol. 129, p. 509. November 23, 1893. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJM189311231292103

¹²Trevelyan B, Smallman-Raynor M, Cliff AD. "*The Spatial Dynamics of Poliomyelitis in the United States: From Epidemic Emergence to Vaccine-Induced Retreat, 1910-1971*". Ann Assoc Am Geogr. 2005 Jun;95(2):269-293. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8306.2005.00460.x https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1473032/

¹³Charles S. Caverly, "Infantile Paralysis in Vermont," State Department of Public Health (1924).

https://ia601905.us.archive.org/17/items/infantileparalys00 cave/infantileparalys00 cave.pdf

¹⁴Rotary International: End Polio Now. "5 reasons why polio can be eradicated". https://www.endpolio.org/5-reasons-why-polio-can-be-eradicated

¹⁵Maready, F. (2018). "The moth in The iron lung: A biography of polio." Feels Like Fire.

¹⁶O'Kane, W. C.; Hadley, C. H.; and New Hampshire Agricultural Experiment Station, *"Arsenical residues after spraying"*. Bulletin, no. 183 (1917). NHAES Bulletin. 146. https://scholars.unh.edu/agbulletin/146

¹⁷Morton S. Biskind, MD.: "*Public Health Aspects of the New Insecticides*". American Journal of Digestive Diseases, November 1953, vol. 20, issue 11, p. 331. https://www.seleneriverpress.com/images/pdfs/PUBLIC_HEALTH_ASPECTS_OF_THE_N EW_INSECTICIDES_by_MS_BISKIND_1953_reprint_69.pdf ¹⁸The Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the American Medical Association: "PHARMACOLOGIC and toxicologic aspects of DDT (chlorophenothane U.S. P.)." Journal of the American Medical Association vol. 145,10 (1951): 728-33. https://archive.org/details/sim_jama_1951-03-10_145_10/page/728

¹⁹Daniel Dresden, "*Physiological Investigations Into The Action Of DDT*." G.W. Van Der Wiel & Co., Arnhem, 1949. https://archive.org/details/1949-dresden-physiological-investigations-into-the-action-of-ddt

²⁰Morton S. Biskind, MD.: "*Public Health Aspects of the New Insecticides*". American Journal of Digestive Diseases, November 1953, vol. 20, issue 11, p. 331. https://www.seleneriverpress.com/images/pdfs/PUBLIC_HEALTH_ASPECTS_OF_THE_N EW INSECTICIDES by MS BISKIND 1953 reprint 69.pdf

²¹Lillie, R. D. and Smith, M. I.: *"Pathology of Experimental Poisoning in Rabbits and Rats with DDT."* Public Health Reports, 59:979-1020, July 28-Aug. 4, 1944. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4584972

²²Lillie, R. D., of al.: "Pathologic Action of DDT and Certain of Its Analogs and Derivatives." Archives of Pathology 43: 127-142, Feb., 1947.
https://archive.org/details/sim_archives-of-pathology-laboratory-medicine_1947-02_43_2/pa ge/126/mode/2up

²³The Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the American Medical Association: "PHARMACOLOGIC and toxicologic aspects of DDT (chlorophenothane U.S. P.)." Journal of the American Medical Association vol. 145,10 (1951): 728-33. https://archive.org/details/sim_jama_1951-03-10_145_10/page/728

²⁴The Council on Pharmacy and Chemistry of the American Medical Association: "PHARMACOLOGIC and toxicologic aspects of DDT (chlorophenothane U.S. P.)." Journal of the American Medical Association vol. 145,10 (1951): 728-33. https://archive.org/details/sim_jama_1951-03-10_145_10/page/728

²⁵Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: "*NIOSH Special Occupational Hazard Review: DDT*". https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/78-200/ The information can also be found in a WHO document entitled: "*Environmental Health Criteria 9: DDT and its Derivatives*". https://wedocs.unep.org/handle/20.500.11822/29274

²⁶Human Toxome Project. Chemicals: DDT. https://www.ewg.org/sites/humantoxome/chemicals/chemical.php?chemid=20007

²⁷David Oshinsky: *"Remembering the dreaded summers of polio."* October, 2014. Elsevier. https://www.elsevier.com/connect/remembering-the-dreaded-summers-of-polio

²⁸History of Vaccines: Polio timeline. https://historyofvaccines.org/history/polio/timeline

²⁹R. deRohan Barondes, M.D. "*Extrahuman Sources of Poliovirus: New Concept on the Pathogenetics of the Viruses.*" The Military Surgeon, Volume 105, Issue 5, November 1949, Pages 400–408. https://academic.oup.com/milmed/article/105/5/400/4936225

³⁰Chemicals in Food Products: Hearings Before the House Select Committee to Investigate the Use of Chemicals in Food Products, House of Representatives, Eighty-first Congress, Second Session, Created Pursuant to H. Res. 323. Page 711. U.S. Government Printing Office, 1951.

https://books.google.se/books/about/Chemicals_in_Food_Products.html?id=0MsAyQEACA AJ&redir_esc=y

³¹Chemicals in Food Products: Hearings Before the House Select Committee to Investigate the Use of Chemicals in Food Products, House of Representatives, Eighty-second Congress, First Session, Created Pursuant To H. Res. 74 (Authorizing the continuation of the investigation and study begun under authority of H. Res. 323, 81st Cong., 2d Sess.) Page 292. U.S. Government Printing Office, 1951.

https://books.google.se/books?id=HdBEAQAAMAAJ

³²Eggers H. J. (1999). "*Milestones in early poliomyelitis research (1840 to 1949*)." Journal of virology, 73(6), 4533–4535. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC112492/ Image is from; Flexner, S., & Lewis, P. A. (1910). "*EXPERIMENTAL EPIDEMIC POLIOMYELITIS IN MONKEYS*." The Journal of experimental medicine, 12(2), 227–255. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2124782/

³³Eggers H. J. (1999). "*Milestones in early poliomyelitis research (1840 to 1949)*." Journal of virology, 73(6), 4533–4535. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC112492/ Image is from; Flexner, S., & Lewis, P. A. (1910). "*EXPERIMENTAL EPIDEMIC POLIOMYELITIS IN MONKEYS*." The Journal of experimental medicine, 12(2), 227–255. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2124782/

³⁴Ralph R. Scobey, MD. "Is The Public Health Law Responsible For The Poliomyelitis Mystery?" Archive of Pediatrics, May, 1951.
https://archive.org/details/sim_archives-of-pediatrics_1951-05_68_5/page/220/mode/2up

³⁵Mike Stone's website ViroLIEgy. https://viroliegy.com/category/polio/

³⁶Intensive Immunization Program: Hearings Before the Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, House of Representatives, Eighty-seventh Congress, Second Session on H.R. 10541. U.S. Government Printing Office, 1962.

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-87hhrg84426/pdf/CHRG-87hhrg84426.pdf

³⁷Graph made by Roman Bystrianyk, author of Dissolving Illusions. https://dissolvingillusions.com/ Data is from reference 36.

³⁸National Research Council (US) Committee on Scientific and Regulatory Issues Underlying Pesticide Use Patterns and Agricultural Innovation. *Regulating Pesticides in Food: The Delaney Paradox.* Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US); 1987. A, Legislative History of the Pesticide Residues Amendment of 1954 and the Delaney Clause of the Food Additives Amendment of 1958. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK218051/

³⁹See reference 38.

⁴⁰Kristina Thayer and Jane Houlihan, *Pesticides, Human Health, and the Food Quality Protection Act,* 28 Wm. & Mary Envtl. L. & Pol'y Rev. 257 (2004), https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmelpr/ vol28/iss2/3

⁴¹U.S. Environmental Protection Agency: "*DDT - A Brief History and Status*". https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/ddt-brief-history-and-status

⁴²U.S. Environmental Protection Agency: "DDT, a Review of Scientific and Economic Aspects of the Decision to Ban Its Use as a Pesticide". 1975.
https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPURL.cgi?Dockey=910128JF.TXT
Graph is from: https://web.archive.org/web/20120216171604/http://www.someareboojums.org/blog/?p=62

⁴³U.S. Environmental Protection Agency: "DDT Regulatory History: A Brief Survey (to 1975)". Excerpt from "DDT, A Review of Scientific and Economic Aspects of the Decision To Ban Its Use as a Pesticide", prepared for the Committee on Appropriations of the U.S. House of Representatives by EPA, July 1975, EPA-540/1-75-022 https://www.epa.gov/archive/epa/aboutepa/ddt-regulatory-history-brief-survey-1975.html

⁴⁴Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: "*Updates on CDC's Polio Eradication Efforts*." https://www.cdc.gov/polio/updates/index.htm

⁴⁵Vashisht, N., & Puliyel, J. (2012). "*Polio programme: let us declare victory and move on.*" Indian journal of medical ethics, 9(2), 114–117. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22591873/

⁴⁶N. Gopal Raj: *"Polio free does not mean paralysis free."* The Hindu, 2013. https://web.archive.org/web/20230201034332/https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/polio-f ree-does-not-mean-paralysis-free/article4266043.ece